

Nova Southeastern University NSUWorks

All HCAS Student Capstones, Theses, and Dissertations

HCAS Student Theses and Dissertations

8-20-2020

# Overview of Environmental Stressors, Avian Diseases, and Contaminants in South American Seabirds

Hunter Boykin

Follow this and additional works at: https://nsuworks.nova.edu/hcas\_etd\_all

Part of the Life Sciences Commons

# Share Feedback About This Item

#### **NSUWorks Citation**

Hunter Boykin. 2020. *Overview of Environmental Stressors, Avian Diseases, and Contaminants in South American Seabirds.* Capstone. Nova Southeastern University. Retrieved from NSUWorks, . (17) https://nsuworks.nova.edu/hcas\_etd\_all/17.

This Capstone is brought to you by the HCAS Student Theses and Dissertations at NSUWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in All HCAS Student Capstones, Theses, and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of NSUWorks. For more information, please contact nsuworks@nova.edu.

# Capstone of Hunter Boykin

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

# Master of Science Marine Science

Nova Southeastern University Halmos College of Arts and Sciences

August 2020

Approved: Capstone Committee

Major Professor: Amy Hirons

Committee Member: David Kerstetter

Committee Member: Mike Adkesson

## NOVA SOUTHEASTERN UNIVERSITY HALMOS COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

### Overview of Environmental Stressors, Avian Diseases, and Contaminants in South American Seabirds

By

Hunter Boykin

Submitted to the Faculty of Halmos College of Arts and Sciences in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science with a specialty in:

Marine Science

Nova Southeastern University

August 2020

List of Figures
Acknowledgmentsiv
Abstract1
Introduction2
Punta San Juan, Peru3
Terrestrial Environment3
Marine Environment6
Marine Production6
Humboldt Current System
El Niño Southern Oscillation
Seabirds16
Peruvian Pelican
Humboldt Penguin
Guanay Cormorant
Peruvian Booby24
Inca Tern26
Population Disease and Risks
Parasitic Diseases
Viral and Bacterial Diseases
Lyme Disease
Avian Malaria
Newcastle Disease
Avipox
Influenza A

## Table of Contents

Flavoviruses	37
Contaminants	38
Food Restrictions and Growth	39
Competition Restrictions	41
Environmental Restrictions	41
Anthropogenic Restrictions	42
Conclusions	43
Literature Cited	46

#### **List of Figures**

Figure 1: Peru and the Punta San Juan guano reserve along the southern coastline<sup>21</sup>.

Figure 2: Punta San Juan showing coastal bathymetry and man-made concrete wall<sup>96</sup>.

Figure 3: Complex food web of the Humboldt Current System<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 4: Foraging costs, habitat locations, and relative abundance of the anchovy and sardine<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 5: Model of the Humboldt Current System including wind patterns (left), upwelling locations, water masses, and sea surface temperatures (center), and primary production values including the mean, maximum, and gross daily amounts (right)<sup>72</sup>.

Figure 6: Distribution of water masses off Peru and Chile. A representation of the difference in water masses being transported by the trade winds and undercurrents<sup>91</sup>.

Figure 7: Sea surface conditions during El Niño and La Niña periods with reference to normal sea surface conditions in the Pacific Ocean<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 8: The abundance of Peruvian boobies, pelicans, and Guanay cormorants, as well as the number of sardines and anchovies caught between the years of 1952-2014. Vertical yellow bars represent El Niño events<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 9: Peruvian pelican<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 10: Humboldt penguin at Punta San Juan, Peru<sup>29</sup>.

Figure 11: Foraging distances of Humboldt penguins relative to their colony. Solid line represents the 25km distance from the colony. The colony of Humboldt penguins at Punta San Juan is represented by the star. The triangles and squares represent the forage locations of two females of the colony in Punta San Juan<sup>15</sup>.

Figure 12: Morphological features of the Guanay Cormorant<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 13: Peruvian booby<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 14: Inca Tern<sup>80</sup>.

Figure 15: Life cycle of the ticks due to the migration of the host seabirds<sup>31</sup>.

Figure 16: Influenza A virus transmission to terrestrial and marine mammals<sup>86</sup>.

Figure 17: Intake of contaminants through different mediums by seabirds<sup>18</sup>.

#### Acknowledgments

My thanks are extended to each of my committee members, Drs. Amy Hirons, David Kerstetter, and Michael Adkesson, for their support and guidance throughout this endeavor. I would additionally like to thank Mickie Rae Edwards and Maya Daniels-Abdulahad for their assistance in research on Peru and seabirds related to this project. I would lastly like to thank my family and friends, specifically Katelyn Blummer, Kevin Cash, Colleen McMaken, Lex Berger, and Thomas Ingalls, for supporting me from the beginning and assisting me each step of the way.

#### Abstract

Diseases and contaminants found along the South American marine environment are known to impact important seabird species, including the Peruvian pelican (Pelecanus thagus), Humboldt penguin (Spheniscus humboldti), Guanay cormorant (Phalacrocorax bougainvillii), Peruvian booby (Sula variegate), and Inca tern (Larosterna inca). These seabirds are primarily found along the coast of Peru where they compete for nest sites and prey. The Punta San Juan guano reserve, where these species are located, is affected by periodic environmental fluctuations such as El Niño and La Niña. These fluctuations cause changes in wind patterns and sea surface temperatures which lead to a reduction in prev availability. Major diseases and viruses have led to reductions in populations. The introduction of Lyme disease, avian malaria, Newcastle disease, and avian influenza A have the potential to greatly affect the local seabirds. Flaviviruses such as West Nile virus and eastern, western, and Venezuelan equine encephalitis affect South American seabirds ranging from Peru to Argentina. Parasites are a common vector for some disease transmission. Ticks and mosquitos are common transmitters of arthropod bourne viruses. Although some of these disease have not been found affecting seabirds in Peru, changing environmental conditions could lead to the introduction of migratory birds that will transmit the disease through infected arthropods and birds. The conditions caused by these diseases include weakness of the body, paralysis, severe respiratory issues, blindness, and possible mortality. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs), organochlorine pesticides (OCPs), persistent organic pollutants (POPs), and perfluorinated compounds (PFCs) cause internal body damage, leading to population declines. Environmental and anthropogenic stressors increase the effects of the diseases and contaminants. As prey reduction occurs and leads to longer foraging trips, the bodies of the seabirds become weak, which allows the diseases and organic and inorganic contaminants to have a greater impact on their overall health. The combination of environmental stressors, diseases, and contaminants can lead to critical population changes to the endemic species of Punta San Juan.

Key Words: Seabirds, Diseases, Contaminants, Environmental stressors

#### Introduction

Seabirds are broadly adapted to survive, and thrive, in a variety of marine niches. Seabirds are distinguished from all other birds by foraging in the marine environment. Most species nest and breed in colonies along coastlines where they utilize both the terrestrial and marine environments. Seabirds, specifically the Peruvian pelican (*Pelecanus thagus*), Humboldt penguin (*Spheniscus humboldti*), Guanay cormorant (*Phalacrocorax bougainvillii*), Peruvian booby (*Sula variegate*), and Inca tern (*Larosterna inca*), are attracted to the Punta San Juan region of coastal Peru due to the high production resulting from the large upwelling near the coast that is created by major wind patterns and vertical water movement<sup>5,45,72</sup>. The upwelling brings cold, nutrient-rich waters toward the surface which supports extensive plankton production; this planktonic production in turn attracts major prey items for the seabirds<sup>72</sup>. The nutrient-rich waters create a diverse ecosystem and support a complex food web.

The Peruvian ecosystem is greatly affected by many different disturbances. These disturbances have been known to significantly impact seabird populations as well as create major fluctuations throughout the coastal food web. Environmental changes such as the natural El Niño-Southern Oscillation (ENSO) cycles that occur every 2-7 years are strongly correlated with changes in the numbers of seabirds<sup>41</sup>. Changes due to ENSO events lead to key species, such as the Peruvian anchovy, leaving the area and resulting in nutritional stress for the seabirds and other apex level organisms that prey upon this species<sup>80,94,101</sup>. Seabirds have also faced challenges associated with humans. These anthropogenic impacts include extensive guano harvesting, competition for anchovy, and on rare occasions, bycatch of seabirds by the anchovy fisheries<sup>10,28,105</sup>. The seabirds are also impacted by common seabird diseases and viruses. Mosquito species act as carriers of diseases including avian malaria and West Nile Virus<sup>71,85</sup>. Influenza A is generally transmitted from one bird to another, but can be transmitted to other species<sup>85</sup>. Other issues these seabirds face include competition for resources and pollution. Each of these issues cause changes to the health and population sizes of the endemic seabirds along the coast of Peru.

#### Punta San Juan, Peru

Punta San Juan is a marine protected area located along Peru's southern coastline that acts as a major habitat for a suite of marine mammals and birds. The site was historically protected as a guano reserve, which is a protected location in which large quantities of bird waste are produced and subsequently mined for fertilizer. Guano harvesting in Punta San Juan is becoming a sustainable practice, allowing the species to survive with less negative anthropogenic impacts<sup>20</sup>. Punta San Juan falls within the sub-tropical zone where highly productive coastal waters attract many different trophic organisms<sup>21,105</sup>. Steep cliffs and rocky beaches line the coastline which creates a protected habitat for seabird nests. Opposite the coastline lies a large, man-made concrete wall that was built to protect the vulnerable seabirds from anthropogenic disturbances and natural predators (Figures 1 and 2)<sup>105</sup>. The Punta San Juan Reserve is home to many seabird species including the Peruvian pelican, the Humboldt penguin, the Guanay cormorant, the Peruvian booby, and the Inca tern as well as important marine mammals<sup>8,10,11,13,28,80</sup>. The Peruvian pelican, Guanay cormorant, and Peruvian booby are major contributors to the guano that is deposited in the reserve $^{21,105}$ . The guano (bird fecal matter and uric acid) is a major nutrient source that is not only provided by the seabirds, but is also utilized by the seabirds to create nests and burrows<sup>105</sup>.

#### **Terrestrial Environment**

The Punta San Juan terrestrial environment falls within the sub-tropical region and consists of a warm, dry climate<sup>105</sup>. This region is dominated by large groups of marine mammals and important, guano-producing seabirds<sup>21</sup>. Guano is a highly important resource created and utilized by the seabirds primarily as a nesting resource<sup>21,105</sup>. Intensive guano harvesting for use in fertilizers in the mid-20<sup>th</sup> century led to declines in the major guano seabird populations and a terrestrial environment denuded of vegetation<sup>105</sup>. Vegetation patterns have also changed with weather conditions. During strong El Niño events, heavy rainfall increases the herb and shrub coverage<sup>57</sup>. The aggressive guano harvesting has also led to changes in the physical environment by the Peruvian government to protect important species<sup>21</sup>. For example, the Peruvian government built a large concrete wall to protect the seabirds from anthropogenic impacts as well as natural predators. Punta San Juan consists of rocky beaches and steep cliffs near the coast



Figure 1: Peru and the Punta San Juan guano reserve along the southern coastline<sup>21</sup>.



Figure 2: Punta San Juan showing coastal bathymetry and man-made concrete wall<sup>96</sup>.

that are utilized as habitat by the dominant seabirds and mammals in the area<sup>21,105</sup>. The seabirds that inhabit this region can be found nesting and breeding in similar locations, leading to competition among species. Certain species will avoid competition by nesting in locations that are unique and further away from other seabirds. Humboldt penguins will dig burrows in the cliffs allowing them to avoid conflict with other seabirds<sup>11,105</sup>. Other seabirds such as the Peruvian booby, actively compete with Peruvian pelicans for the limited nesting space<sup>34</sup>.

#### Marine Environment

The marine environment along the coast of Peru is a highly productive region due to the input of cold, nutrient rich water by the Humboldt Current System (HCS)<sup>21,105</sup>. This coastal region is characterized by a narrow continental shelf, less than 10km wide<sup>15</sup>. Upwelling in this region is caused by equatorward trade winds and water transport of surface waters westward across the Pacific basin. This combination of water movement allows for cold, nutrient rich bottom water to reach the surface waters<sup>5,457,72</sup>. The Punta San Juan coast is also located close to the Pacific trench, thereby allowing the upwelling to occur closer to the Peruvian coastline<sup>6</sup>. The HCS provides important nutrients which promotes primary production and subsequently brings an abundance of organisms to the region, leading to the complex food web that exists between the terrestrial and marine environments<sup>28,41</sup>.

#### Marine Production

The Punta San Juan food web relies heavily on the oceanic processes that occur along the coast. Major upwelling from the HCS attracts large quantities of phytoplankton due to the influx of nutrients to the surface waters<sup>27,44</sup>. This increase in phytoplankton greatly increases the amount of primary production in the marine environment. The increase in phytoplankton biomass also leads to an increase in density of zooplankton in the area to prey upon the primary producers<sup>44</sup>. This attracts schooling fish such as the anchovies and sardines which are later followed by large predators such as seabirds and marine mammals<sup>21</sup>. The major oceanic processes in this region allow for a large and complex food web.

The Peruvian anchovy (*Engraulis ringens*) belongs to the family Engraulidae and acts as an integral species to the Peruvian ecosystem<sup>44,80</sup>. This schooling fish has a short lifespan and grows quickly, reaching maturity after one year<sup>80</sup>. The anchovy is relied upon by higher trophic

level predators including both seabirds and marine mammals<sup>44</sup>. Sardines (*Sardinops sagax*) are also a common schooling fish found in the HCS. These fish belong to the Cupleidae family and are larger than anchovies<sup>80</sup>. Both the sardine and anchovy are pelagic schooling fish that forage on zooplankton. However, the sardines can be found further offshore occupying waters off the continental shelf when compared to the anchovy, causing availability problems for certain seabird species, such as the Humboldt penguin, which may be unsuccessful in switching from their usual prey<sup>27</sup>. These two fish taxa play a major role in the environment due to their contributions to the food web. Their trophic position allows for many different species to prey upon them (Figure 3). Density of these fish species is often inversely related. During years of high anchovy abundance, the sardine population is much lower (Figure 4)<sup>7</sup>. Populations of anchovy and zooplankton will generally decrease during warmer periods, while sardine populations will increase<sup>94</sup>. This causes a decrease in the number of prey available for the seabirds that rely on the anchovy. The reduced production at these lower trophic levels then leads to a bottom-up effect throughout the food web causing populations of higher trophic level organisms to be reduced as well. Primary and secondary production of the ecosystem leads to changes in seabird populations<sup>27</sup>.

Higher trophic level predators such as marine mammals and seabirds can be seen feeding on these lower trophic level fishes, thereby leading to interspecific competition<sup>11,27,72</sup>. This competition among the different bird and marine mammal species illustrates the important role that the schooling fishes play in the HCS food web. However, these apex predators have also been observed foraging together. Marine mammals such as southern sea lions can be seen corralling the schooling fish. Inca terns will follow these mammals and forage on the fishes that have been corralled<sup>8,38</sup>. This cooperation, combined with the large populations of schooling fishes, allows for a relatively stable food web with inter-annual fluctuations due to environmental factors such as El Niño and human interactions<sup>11,27</sup>.

#### Humboldt Current System

The Humboldt Current System (HCS) is an eastern boundary current that flows northward along the western coast of South America supplying Sub-Antarctic surface waters from high latitudes in the southern hemisphere. The HCS results from the circulation of oceanic currents due to the equatorward trade winds<sup>5,22,72</sup>. As the cold surface waters are being



Figure 3: Complex food web of the Humboldt Current System<sup>80</sup>.



Figure 4: Foraging costs, habitat locations, and relative abundance of the anchovy and sardine<sup>80</sup>.

transported northward towards the equator, a countercurrent and undercurrent transport warmer, more saline waters south<sup>72,91</sup>. As the HCS transports water northward, the coastal waters will have a lower salinity and temperature. This may be due to runoff from the terrestrial environment causing the temperature and salinity values to be lower than waters further from shore.

Major upwelling zones along the western South American coast increase the nutrients present in the water<sup>28</sup>. The HCS is characterized by three upwelling subsystems. These include 1) a productive, seasonal, upwelling system found in the south/central region off the coast of Chile, 2) a highly productive, localized, upwelling that occurs year round in Peru, and 3) an upwelling system characterized by lower production along the northern extent of Chile and the southern reaches of Peru (Figures 5 and 6)<sup>72</sup>. The increase in nutrients due to upwelling along the coast leads to trophic enhancements in these regions. This creates a biologically diverse and productive ecosystem within the HCS which supports food webs of small and large pelagic fish and cephalopods, followed by seabirds and mammals<sup>28,72,101</sup>.

Due to the high importance of the HCS to the South American neritic waters, changes in the oceanic processes can cause significant fluctuations in the region. Environmental phenomena such as El Niño and La Niña create major reductions or enhancements in the available nutrients to the environment, respectively. Large upwelling in this current system is greatly reduced due to El Niño events which lead to warmer surface waters and a decline in the number of species in the region<sup>5,101</sup>. La Niña events provide the opposite effect of El Niño. This phenomenon is associated with colder surface waters and allows for an enriched upwelling region. This leads to an abundance of nutrients supporting large populations of zooplankton, fishes, and seabirds<sup>5</sup>. Both phenomena cause important changes to the HCS and the species that primarily rely on the HCS for food.

#### **El Niño Southern Oscillation**

The Humboldt Current System and resultant upwelling support the food webs of the Punta San Juan Reserve. The major influx of nutrients allows for many different species to survive in a region that is influenced by anthropogenic and environmental factors. The HCS experiences changes inter-annually due to fluctuations in the atmosphere. These perturbations



Figure 5: Model of the Humboldt Current System including wind patterns (left), upwelling locations, water masses, and sea surface temperatures (center), and primary production values including the mean, maximum, and gross daily amounts (right)<sup>72</sup>.



Figure 6: Distribution of water masses off Peru and Chile. A representation of the difference in water masses being transported by the trade winds and undercurrents<sup>91</sup>.

occur every 2-7 years and cause significant changes to the Peruvian ecosystem<sup>41</sup>. These fluctuations occur due to a phenomenon known as El Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO) which is associated with increased sea surface temperatures and changes in wind patterns<sup>47,54</sup>. El Niño is the warm phase of ENSO where the equatorward trade winds and westerlies are greatly reduced<sup>41,57</sup>. The reduction in these wind patterns causes coastal upwelling to cease, allowing for warm, nutrient-poor tropical waters from the western Pacific Ocean to move toward South America<sup>35,41,48</sup>. These major environmental changes then cause fluctuations in the coastal food webs. La Niña in turn results in cooler surface waters supporting high primary and secondary production and an increase in the breeding and body conditions of the seabirds (Figure 7). During El Niño years, reductions in the populations of seabirds will occur and become worse as the El Niño years strengthen La Niña occurrences allow for the populations to rebound and increase from the previous declines; however, reductions in the frequency of La Niña years can lead to the inability of seabird populations to recover from ENSO events<sup>14</sup>.

Environmental changes caused by El Niño are often associated with bottom-up effects in coastal food webs. Increases in sea surface temperatures and the reduction in upwelling leads to the influx of nutrient-poor waters and an increase in the oxygen minimum zone<sup>5,40,41,47</sup>. These conditions cause popular schooling fish such as the anchovy to move to deeper waters or leave the area<sup>80,94,101</sup>. This dispersal of important species strongly affects the seabirds that are found along the coast. Once the schooling fishes leave, the seabirds must leave their nests for longer periods and travel farther distances in order to find their prey<sup>54,57</sup>. The seabirds will leave their eggs and young in order to find food, often leading to major population declines<sup>35,54</sup>. Adult seabirds that cannot find food will also succumb to starvation and chicks will starve<sup>35</sup>.

El Niño is also associated with large amounts of rainfall. This rainfall increases the terrestrial vegetation of Peru and areas along the coast while also potentially leading to reproductive declines in the seabirds. Large amounts of precipitation and extreme conditions caused by El Niño lead to difficulties for the seabirds to reproduce<sup>57</sup>. Droughts in the years following El Niño further lead to seabird population declines. These declines lead to changes in other species by fluctuations in species in higher trophic levels (Figure 8). Strong El Niño events provide extreme conditions for some seabirds, causing subsequent populations to be unable to



Figure 7: Sea surface conditions during El Niño and La Niña periods with reference to normal sea surface conditions in the Pacific Ocean<sup>80</sup>.



Figure 8: The abundance of Peruvian boobies, pelicans, and Guanay cormorants, as well as the number of sardines and anchovies caught between the years of 1952-2014. Vertical yellow bars represent El Niño events<sup>80</sup>.

recover<sup>27</sup>. These extreme conditions will likely have stronger effects on the endemic species due to the smaller population sizes and limited region.

#### Seabirds

#### **Peruvian Pelican**

The Peruvian pelican (*Pelecanus thagus*) of the family Pelecanidae is found along the western coast of South America with populations stretching from southern Ecuador to most of the Chilean coast<sup>10,80</sup>. Populations of this pelican species have been estimated between 100,000 to 1,000,000 individuals with an estimated 500,000 mature individuals. These birds can be found living in coastal locations including sandy and rocky shorelines and extending to rocky cliffs and offshore islands<sup>10</sup>. They can be seen nesting in warm, flat surfaces on the ground in comparison to other seabird species in the area. These pelicans have shown aggression toward Peruvian boobies that attempt to nest in similar locations, but they will generally lose nesting space to the boobies during periods of increased human interaction<sup>34,80</sup>. The Peruvian pelican is most closely related to the brown pelican; however, there are many different morphological features that help distinguish between the species (Figure 9)<sup>61</sup>. The Peruvian pelican is an important contributor to the production of guano in the Peruvian region. This guano that is produced is utilized by other coastal seabirds, including the Humboldt penguin, primarily as a nesting resource, as well as by humans for fertilizer<sup>21,80</sup>.

Peruvian pelicans are piscivorous, feeding on common schooling fishes such as anchovy and sardines that are attracted to the coastal waters due to the major upwelling<sup>10</sup>. The anchovy makes up approximately 80% of the overall diet of the regional pelicans<sup>80</sup>. Capturing prey by these pelicans is also unique in comparison to the other seabirds in the region. They participate in a capture method known as surface-plunge diving and surface-seizing which can occur up to 2m in depth. They only forage in the surface waters at night when anchovies move to shallower depths<sup>59,80</sup>. These birds are also kleptoparasites and steal fish from other foraging seabirds. The aggression of these birds can also extend to feeding on pelican chicks if necessary<sup>80</sup>. The Peruvian pelican is a near-threatened endemic species to the Humboldt Current System<sup>10,80</sup>. Populations are attracted to the western coast of South America due to the major upwelling zones along the coast. Because these upwelling zones are responsible for bringing their prey to the



Figure 9: Peruvian pelican<sup>80</sup>.

region, changes to this may cause drastic population declines to the seabirds. El Niño events that occur every few years have caused chick and egg mortality as these seabirds leave the nests for longer periods than normal in search of food. Due to the frequency of the El Niño events, population sizes do not generally change drastically; however, more severe El Niño events have been known to cause major, periodic declines in the pelican populations (e.g. 1998)<sup>10,39</sup>. This pelican species is listed as near-threatened with a stable, possibly increasing population<sup>10</sup>.

#### Humboldt Penguin

The Humboldt penguin (Spheniscus humboldti) of the family Spheniscidae is an endemic penguin species to the Humboldt Current System that are distributed along the coastlines of both Chile and Peru<sup>11,29</sup>. Many breeding colonies of the Humboldt penguin can be found throughout coastal Chile while few key breeding colonies are found in Peru. One major population of Humboldt penguins nest in the Punta San Juan guano reserve<sup>11,29,105</sup>. Recent population studies found approximately 33,000 Humboldt penguins in Chile while Peruvian populations consist of approximately 11,000-13,000 individuals<sup>11,65,67</sup>. The penguins found at Punta San Juan nest in guano burrows and sea caves and along cliff ledges and crevices<sup>11,19,81,105</sup>. The penguins that choose to nest in the flat, open areas of the reserve must survive higher humidities and temperatures, intense winds, and predators<sup>105</sup>. This penguin species also prefers to breed in high elevations where guano is more prevalent. Once they have created burrows in the guano deposits, they will breed in the spring and fall months<sup>11</sup>. Humboldt penguins are medium-sized penguins, standing approximately 65cm tall, and are identified by their black, gray head with a white chin and a white stripe that extends from their beak down their body (Figure 10)<sup>11,29</sup>. Many ecological similarities occur between Humboldt penguins and species found in the same genus. Magellanic penguins occur in overlapping areas along the coast of Chile. This species of penguin is affected by similar environmental and anthropogenic conditions. They are affected by ENSO events, habitat disruptions, and similar diseases<sup>97</sup>. African penguins live in a location that is very similar to Humboldt penguins. They experience population declines due to prey reduction as well as certain diseases, particularly avian influenza. Outbreaks of diseases on these penguins could signify major problems for the ecologically similar Humboldt penguin species



Figure 10: Humboldt penguin at Punta San Juan, Peru<sup>29</sup>.

The diet of the Humboldt penguin consists of popular schooling fishes including the Peruvian anchovy (*Engraulis ringens*), Araucanian herring (*Strangomera bentincki*), sardines (*Sardinops sagas*) and the silverside (*Odontesthes regia*)<sup>11,48,66,67</sup>. These schooling fishes supported by the coastal upwelling that occurs along the coast of Peru<sup>28</sup>. This trophic variety allows the penguins to change their diving patterns to find the appropriate fishes that may be available. During these dives, these penguins will perform two different dive behaviors that include shallow dives occurring within about 1m of water, or bounce dives, where the penguin dives directly to the seafloor then back to the surface<sup>103</sup>. Humboldt penguins dive patterns include V, W, or U-shaped dives<sup>66</sup>. Many Humboldt penguins also forage within 25km from their colony and follow their prey close to shore (Figure 11)<sup>15</sup>.

The Humboldt penguin is a vulnerable species consisting of low population sizes and appears to have not yet recovered from the major catastrophes that have affected them over the past century<sup>11,29,51</sup>. This penguin species is endemic to the western coast of South America which suggests their susceptibility to environmental and anthropogenic effects. Threats over the past century have included population disturbance due to guano harvesting, overfishing of their prey, and destruction of their habitats<sup>29,67,105</sup>. Guano harvesting in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century has caused major disruptions in the penguins' habitats. The penguins use the guano that is produced by other seabirds as breeding and nesting locations. Reductions in these guano deposits may lead to less protection from predators. Magellanic penguins also occupy a geographically close and overlapping habitat to the Humboldt penguin. This penguin species experiences similar threats to their populations including changes in the climate, prey availability, and diseases<sup>12</sup>.

El Niño events have led to abandoned nests as the birds search for prey resulting in chick mortality<sup>11</sup>. Human overfishing of their prey has also led to population declines due to the starvation of the seabirds. Massive reductions in their prey also leads to similar impacts observed during El Niño; adults will leave their nests for long periods in search of prey which leads to chick mortality<sup>29,48,54</sup>. During periods when prey availability is very low, these penguins will suspend breeding<sup>49</sup>. Along with environmental and anthropogenic threats, some penguin colonies must also face the threat of one another. Though this only occurs on rare occasions and in small numbers, male aggression has been observed. These males will intrude on the nests, kill the chicks, and attempt to mate with the females<sup>96</sup>.



Figure 11: Foraging distances of Humboldt penguins relative to their colony. Solid line represents the 25km distance from the colony. The colony of Humboldt penguins at Punta San Juan is represented by the star. The triangles and squares represent the forage locations of two females of the colony in Punta San Juan<sup>15</sup>.

#### **Guanay Cormorant**

The Guanay cormorant (*Phalacrocorax bougainvillii*), of the family Phalacrocoracidae, is a common seabird species found along the coast of Peru and Chile<sup>9,96</sup>. This specific seabird, like a few other endemic species to the Humboldt Current System, is a major contributor to the production of guano<sup>80</sup>. Populations of Guanay cormorants have been estimated to decline to between 2.5 million to 5 million individuals from approximately 21 million individuals in 1955<sup>9,96</sup>. These large population sizes mean environmental changes impact their species success less than the more vulnerable seabirds in this region. As an adult, the Guanay cormorant is characterized by having a very dark blue-green coloration on their back and neck, white underbelly and a distinctive red coloration surrounding their eyes (Figure 12)<sup>9,80</sup>.

Guanay cormorants create nests from guano deposits, feathers, and even other debris along considerably steep slopes. These secluded nesting sites mean less competition with other local seabirds. In situations where nesting locations are difficult to find, the cormorants lose out on many locations to the pelicans and boobies in the same region. Guanay cormorants preferred nesting locations that were much cooler than the flat and hot locations chosen by the pelicans<sup>34</sup>.

The diet of this endemic seabird consists mainly of the popular schooling fish, the Peruvian anchovy; however, they have been known to prey upon Peruvian silverside and mote sculpin as well<sup>9,96</sup>. The cormorants feed solely during the day and will generally spend 2 hours or less foraging, indicating high prey availability. Foraging trips that last more than approximately 6 hours could represent periods of low prey availability or increased difficulty finding food<sup>96</sup>. The cormorant dives are usually shallow (<8m); they will follow their prey to the benthos<sup>102,96</sup>. The majority of foraging trips off the coast of Punta San Juan occurred within 3km from the shoreline and reached depths of up to 50m when following prey<sup>96</sup>.

The Guanay cormorant is near threatened due to consistent population declines, from approximately 21 million individuals to approximately 4 million individuals, throughout Peru and Chile<sup>9</sup>. These massive declines have resulted from guano harvesting disturbance and El Niño. Guano harvesting has contributed to habitat destruction and noise pollution to the area which forces the cormorants to leave and abandon their nests, uprooting whole colonies. This could then lead to possible competition in nearby locations for nesting and prey. Periodic



Figure 12: Morphological features of the Guanay Cormorant<sup>80</sup>.

environmental fluctuations account for the rise and fall of population sizes; however, strong El Niño effects cause changes in prey availability and upwelling. These changes can then lead to major issues such as reproductive failure or even death. Minor issues include competition for food with coastal fisheries and, on rare occasions, as bycatch by these fisheries<sup>9</sup>.

Other cormorant species found in South America exhibit similar habitats and behaviors compared to the guanay cormorant. The red-legged cormorant nests on steep, rocky cliffs which correlate strongly to the nesting preferences of the guanay cormorant<sup>43</sup>. Neotropic cormorants occupy a range of habitats including both freshwater and marine environments. This cormorant will forage similar to the guanay cormorant by plunge diving from higher elevations in order to prey on fish<sup>84</sup>. Similarities among these individual species represent important ecological aspects of these seabirds.

#### Peruvian Booby

The Peruvian booby (*Sula variegate*) of the family Sulidae, is also found along the western coast of South America<sup>13</sup>. These seabirds have similar population sizes to the Guanay cormorant, with recent estimates of 1-1.2 million individuals<sup>13,36</sup>. The booby is found nesting on cliffs, slopes, and flat sandy regions. For these birds, slopes and cliffs, less steep than those favored by cormorants, are preferred for nesting whereas the sandy flats are preferred for breeding<sup>33,80</sup>. Pelicans in the region have been known to show aggression to these birds over nesting space; however, these boobies were able to utilize cliff edges to avoid much of the aggression<sup>34</sup>. Nests consist of debris and nearby pebbles<sup>80</sup>.

The Peruvian booby is closely related to the blue-footed booby. These two species share similar habitats and an overlap in their distribution. The species can be distinguished by different morphologies. The Peruvian booby has a distinct white head and neck, darker back feathers, and a white underbelly. Their beaks are generally a purple-blue color and their legs and feet are grayer than other boobies (Figure 13)<sup>80</sup>. These are distinctive morphological differences than the closely related blue-footed booby. Blue-footed boobies have a brown head and neck with blue feet and legs<sup>95</sup>. The Peruvian booby utilizes the HCS as a major source of environmental input such as food and nutrients. This differs from the blue-footed booby which is found in coastal



Figure 13: Peruvian booby<sup>80</sup>.

environments ranging from the Gulf of California to Peru. The highly productive HCS likely could have acted as a barrier leading to a divergence from other booby species<sup>82</sup>.

The diet of the Peruvian booby consists mainly of the Peruvian anchovy, comprising approximately 80% of their overall diet<sup>80</sup>. The population sizes of this seabird are strongly associated with the availability of anchovies<sup>26</sup>. These seabirds also feed on other schooling fish such as the sardine and can change their diet to other fishes and squid if necessary<sup>13,80</sup>. The Peruvian booby will generally feed close to shore where they can benefit from the coastal upwelling and in close proximity to their colony<sup>13</sup>. The boobies plunge dive from heights of about 30-40m in either large or small groups into schools of anchovy<sup>13,33,64,80</sup>. This foraging process allows for momentum to assist in prey capture.

The Peruvian booby is one of the major seabirds on the western coast of South America. This species is categorized as least concern due to their large population sizes and relatively stable population trends<sup>13</sup>. Due to the large quantities of guano that these seabirds produce, they provide nest materials and habitats to the other seabirds along the coast. Although large numbers of Peruvian boobies are present in the wild, strong El Niño impacts and anthropogenic guano harvesting have caused fluctuations in their population sizes. Due to the reliance on anchovies, major El Niño effects can lead to reductions in the number of breeding pairs. Previous guano harvesting has also affected these birds. Similar to the Guanay cormorant, the guano harvesting in the area acts as a major disturbance; however, it is not believed to cause massive changes to booby populations<sup>13</sup>.

#### Inca Tern

The Inca tern (*Larosterna inca*) of the family Laridae is also endemic along the western coast of Peru and most of Chile<sup>8</sup>. The number of Inca terns is approximately 150,000 individuals<sup>8,36</sup>. These terns nest in sea caves, fissures, and even burrow which may have been previous nesting locations of Humboldt penguins<sup>8,98,106</sup>. The Inca tern has been observed breeding in crevices and other cavities along the rocky coastline, safely away from predators<sup>8,98</sup>. The terns are small to medium sized birds, standing approximately 41cm tall, and can be identified by their orange beaks and legs, gray feathers, and white underbelly (Figure 14)<sup>8</sup>.



Figure 14: Inca Tern<sup>80</sup>.

The Inca tern has a diet similar to the Guanay cormorant, feeding on Peruvian anchovy, but also other species such as mote sculpin and silversides. Plunge diving for these fishes is a common technique used by these terns<sup>8</sup>. Foraging on the zooplankton is very common during periods of low anchovy abundance, generally in the austral spring. These seabirds will also forage among sea lions; the sea lions will chase the fish towards the surface allowing the seabirds to easily forage<sup>38</sup>. This technique is important because the birds retain more of their body energy.

The small population sizes and recent declines have resulted in the near threatened status of the tern. They are highly susceptible to changes to their environment. Previous guano harvesting resulted in significant declines in the tern populations, from millions of individuals to approximately 150,000 tern<sup>8</sup>. Recent regulations on the harvesting of guano from the Peruvian region have allowed time for the terns to adapt to what is now considered a minor disruption rather than a reason for population declines. El Niño is another major factor to the survival of these terns. Previous strong El Niño impacts have caused a large reduction in their reproductive success. The Inca tern is capable of recovering from these environmental anomalies if there is enough time between major disturbances in the region<sup>8</sup>. Predation is also a common threat for this seabird species. Inca terns are commonly preyed upon by peregrine falcons. Chicks were easily attacked by these falcons and the gull species of the region. The eggs are primarily scavenged on by turkey vultures<sup>98</sup>.

#### **Population Diseases and Risks**

By understanding the interactions between these seabirds and their environment, it can lead to more information on disease transmission and risks. Many of these seabirds breed and nest in colonies and can be found foraging in the same area for the same prey. This abundance of species and individuals in small areas allows for pathogen transfer from bird to bird. This is significant because these seabirds are endemic to the HCS and occupy a limited habitat range. This limited range and tight groupings makes them highly susceptible to disease transmission and potential mortality events<sup>79</sup>.

To study these diseases, biological samples and data are collected and analyzed. Blood collection is a major source of information on the health status of seabirds. Blood collection through venipuncture can occur in different places on the bird's body. In Humboldt penguins the

brachial or ulnar vein can be used to collect blood samples; however, the jugular vein is the preferred location for most seabirds<sup>51,79,99</sup>. Serum samples are tested and studied to collect information on complete blood counts and plasma biochemistry<sup>97,100</sup>. The serum samples are also used to test for avian pathogens including different flaviviruses and avian influenza<sup>100</sup>.

Seabirds are affected by many different types of diseases which can lead to serious health problems and possible death. Certain viruses are highly contagious and can spread easily in locations where seabirds are nesting and breeding in close proximity to one another. For example, avian influenza affects the gastrointestinal tract of seabirds and can lead to pneumonia, conjunctivitis, and possible mortality<sup>62,74,85</sup>. Avian malaria can cause mortality by damaging internal organs and leading to blockages in blood vessels<sup>87</sup>. Symptoms of this disease can often be subtle and unnoticed before being researched, and can be fatal<sup>93</sup>. Lyme disease is transmitted by a vector, such as mosquitos, that feed on the blood of their host<sup>71,78</sup>.

#### **Parasitic Diseases**

The seabirds along the coast of Peru are endemic to the HCS. Therefore, understanding how they are affected by pathogenic parasites provides important information on the transferal of diseases and viruses and the effects these diseases have on the seabirds. Ticks are major ectoparasites that can be found on seabirds around the world, feeding on blood and acting as carriers of viral diseases<sup>23</sup>. Ticks can be found distributed throughout the world as both hard (Ixodidae family) and soft (Argasidae family) species. Different tick species are known to affect seabird taxa in specific locations<sup>31</sup>. Seabirds are a very popular host for ticks due to large seabird colonies; ticks are far more likely to find a suitable host as well as food<sup>24,31,76</sup>. For the seabirds found in Peru, guano-rich habitat attracts these parasites to the area. The Ornithodoros tick is found within the guano burrows of the Humboldt penguin found in the Punta San Juan reserve and on nearby seabirds<sup>50</sup>.

Parasite feeding is generally based on the breeding periods of the seabirds. Large numbers of seabirds will create nests and form large groupings which allow for the hungry ticks to find a host<sup>31,76</sup>. Upon finding this host, the ticks will engorge on the blood of the seabirds<sup>31</sup>. If the tick is a carrier of a viral pathogen, it will be transmitted to the seabird. Viruses that may be transmitted include Lyme disease, Huacho virus, and Punta Salinas virus<sup>31,37,78</sup>. Lyme disease has not been discovered in Peru; however, the introduction of tick species can create a major

problem for the seabirds of Punta San Juan. Although it is unclear if Huacho virus and Punta Salinas virus cause disease in the seabirds, they are associated with the tick species found affecting Inca terns<sup>31</sup>. These arthropod-bourne viruses, also known as arboviruses, are generally transmitted by the blood-sucking arthropod that is carrying the bacterium<sup>76</sup>. After feeding ceases, the ticks will then fall off the host and will begin to molt or oviposit. This period of the tick's life is very long as they will generally wait in the seabird nests until the following breeding season. Some species will not leave their nests after breeding season which allows the tick to complete their feeding and molting cycle year round (Figure 15)<sup>31</sup>.

Mosquitos will transmit different viruses and diseases via the blood to seabirds<sup>23,71</sup>. Mosquitos act as a vector, transmitting viruses such as eastern and western equine encephalitis virus, Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus, West Nile virus, and avian malaria to seabirds and mammals<sup>23,52,53,71</sup>. These viruses are associated with symptoms such as paralysis, fever, and possible mortality<sup>52,53</sup>. The close nesting preferences of seabirds allows for the increase in transmission of each of these diseases and viruses.

Parasites are not restricted to ticks and mosquitos, however. Endoparasites such as trematodes, nematodes, and cestodes have been found affecting juvenile seabirds, leading to gastrointestinal and liver issues and eventually mortality<sup>23</sup>. The trematode species *Ichthyocotylurus erraticus* affect certain seabirds including the Inca tern. This trematode has caused mortality in many Inca terns; an infestation that causes severe colon and intestinal problems for the seabird, leading to constipation, hemorrhaging, and eventual mortality<sup>83</sup>.

#### Viral and Bacterial Diseases

#### Lyme Disease

Lyme disease is a vector borne, spirochete-caused disease that is generally transmitted by *Ixodes* sp. ticks<sup>78</sup>. The spirochete that causes Lyme disease is *Borrelia burgdorferi*<sup>23,78</sup>. Seabirds in Peru have not been shown to be host species for the hard ticks carrying the spirochete to date. However, fluctuating climatic conditions could prompt the arrival of a migratory bird species carrying the infected ticks to Peru. Many migratory and ground-dwelling birds act as a reservoir for Lyme disease<sup>78</sup>. Introduced ticks to the region would need to survive in the reservoir



Figure 15: Life cycle of the ticks due to the migration of the host seabirds<sup>31</sup>.

seabirds. The infected tick will feed on the blood of the birds causing the *Borrelia* species spirochete to be transmitted into the body of the bird<sup>85</sup>. Antibodies to this spirochete have been found in the king penguin<sup>23,39</sup>. This shows that the penguins may be exposed to Lyme disease agents. This spirochete has been found globally infecting many different species of terrestrial and marine birds.

Lyme disease infections of seabirds have been found in both the northern and southern hemispheres. This is believed due to the migration of birds that have hard ticks attached to their bodies<sup>31,85</sup>. The hard tick species that have been commonly found infected by the *Borrelia* spirochete will generally feed on the bird for approximately 1-2 days before falling off their host. If they are attached to a highly migratory bird species, then the tick could travel great distances before falling off and infecting other individuals<sup>85</sup>. This is significant in many areas where Lyme disease may not be prevalent.

#### Avian Malaria

Avian malaria is one of the major causes of death in many captive penguins. Avian malaria is transmitted to seabirds through a mosquito vector; specifically, *Plasmodium* is the infecting agent of avian malaria transmitted by mosquitos<sup>71,93</sup>. This presents a problem for all seabirds that are commonly afflicted by mosquitos. Different species of *Plasmodium* have been discovered in many different seabirds, including two different *Plasmodium* agents affecting penguins<sup>71,93</sup>. *Plasmodium elongatum* and *Plasmodium relictum* have been found in Humboldt penguins and African black-footed penguins, respectively. Humboldt penguins are a very common penguin species found in captivity<sup>1</sup>. Captive species that have an open exhibit as well as most wild species can easily acquire avian malaria from the infected mosquitos. Avian malaria has impacted many penguin species. Signs of avian malaria are often subtle and unnoticeable and generally include regurgitation, anorexia, and depressive actions as well as respiratory distress. Each of these issues will eventually lead to higher mortality rates if the disease is undetected and untreated<sup>71,93</sup>. Treatments for avian malaria are still being developed and studied in order to reduce the numbers of birds affected by this deadly disease.

Avian malaria could have significant impacts on the endemic seabirds of the Humboldt Current System, however, it has not been observed in the wild populations of Humboldt penguins at the Punta San Juan Reserve. This means that for now, blood parasites such as the possible malaria-infected mosquitos, were not present. However, the penguins may be infected by avian malaria and the clinical signs remain dormant, only exhibited when the penguins are stressed such as during El Niño years<sup>87</sup>. Numerous studies of the effects of avian malaria have been performed on penguins in comparison to other seabirds. Although avian malaria has not become a major factor affecting the wild populations at the Punta San Juan Reserve, the introduction of mosquitos and the malaria disease could cause drastic changes to each of the affected bird populations<sup>92</sup>. Populations of penguins in the Galapagos Islands were also tested for avian malaria. These birds were found unaffected; however, the endemic nature of the species causes them to be at a greater risk to the introduction of this disease.

#### Newcastle Disease

Newcastle disease (ND) is caused by a virulent viral strain known as avian paramyxovirus serotype-1 (APMV-1) from the family *Paramyxoviridae*<sup>4,30,32</sup>. It is highly contagious and known to affect many different bird species around the world<sup>30,32</sup>. Newcastle disease can be characterized by the strain virulence: velogenic, mesogenic, or lentogenic<sup>4,30,32</sup>. Velogenic strains are highly virulent and can be further characterized as viscerotropic or neurotropic depending on the location of the affected area<sup>4,30</sup>. Viscerotropic velogenic strains are generally associated with hemorrhagic lesions of the intestines, whereas neurotropic strains are associated with neurological and respiratory issues<sup>4,30</sup>. Velogenic strains usually cause high mortality rates and are more common in cormorants and pigeons<sup>4,32</sup>. Mesogenic strains are moderately virulent, causing respiratory and neurologic issues, but are often associated with lower mortality rates<sup>4,30</sup>. This strain has also infected large numbers of cormorants and pigeons<sup>32</sup>. Lentogenic strains are mildly virulent, causing infections to the respiratory tract of the affected birds<sup>4,30</sup>. This mild strain of APMV-1 can be found commonly affecting shorebirds, gulls, and wild waterfowl. Many of these strains can also be associated with lower egg production<sup>32</sup>. This disease could have severe ramifications for the populations of endemic seabirds in Peru.

Along with its highly contagious nature, Newcastle disease is associated with high mortality rates. Mortality generally affects younger, juvenile birds, whereas the adults are more resistant, but still show effects of the disease. Newcastle disease is associated with many symptoms including blindness, head tremors, ataxia, and even paralysis of the wings and legs<sup>30</sup>.

Even if a bird survives the infection, the lingering symptoms may render the bird unable to forage and find food, breed, or escape predators.

This disease is highly contagious, leaving large groups formed by the seabirds for nesting and breeding particularly susceptible. Affected birds have been observed in many countries ranging from Asia, Africa, Central America, South America, and North America<sup>4</sup>. This presents the potential for major problems for the seabirds that are endemic to the Humboldt Current System. This strain represents an impending problem for the Guanay cormorant due to their large population size and limited habitat locations if an outbreak occurs. Newcastle disease can also be transmitted from domestic to wild birds. Infected domesticated chickens can pass the virulent strain APMV-1 to wild birds such as gulls, pigeons, and cormorants<sup>30,32</sup>. This process occurs due to their inhalation or ingestion, therefore allowing many possible paths for transmission to occur<sup>32</sup>.

#### Avipox

Avian pox, also called avipox, is a double-stranded DNA virus caused by Avipoxvirus. This virus consists of a common form and a rarer form, diphtheritic pox<sup>60,75</sup>. Mortality from avipox is uncommon, but higher mortality rates are associated with diphtheritic pox. Avipoxvirus affects many different wild birds around the world, but there is less information on the impact on wild seabirds. However, this virus has affected multiple different penguin species; particularly the Magellanic penguin and Humboldt penguin<sup>60</sup>. Magellanic penguins share a geographically similar habitat to Humboldt penguins. The similar and partial overlap of habitats indicates a potential for infection and population changes.

Transmission of avian pox occurs through direct and indirect contact. Direct transmission occurs through broken skin contact amongst birds and by contact of the conjunctiva with infected particles<sup>60,75</sup>. Indirect transmission occurs through arthropod vectors. After becoming infected with this virus, the birds will begin to show symptoms. These symptoms commonly include wart-like lesions on the beak and around the eyes, as well as loss of feathers on the skin<sup>60</sup>. In the diphtheritic form of the avian pox, problems including lesions on the digestive and respiratory tracts lead to difficulty breathing and swallowing. These problems can lead to possible mortality<sup>60,75</sup>. Avipoxvirus presents a concern for the populations of Humboldt penguins in Punta San Juan. This virus can be easily transmitted from Magellanic penguins that share a similar

habitat. The close proximity of the penguins can lead to an increase in the number of infected birds.

#### Influenza A Virus

The influenza A virus is widely recognized and acts as a major threat to many seabirds. This virus is highly pathogenic, is capable of infecting many different organisms around the world, and leads to the avian influenza disease<sup>58,62</sup>. Seabirds play a major role in the virus' propagation, acting as an important reservoir and host for the influenza A virus<sup>63,85</sup>. The avian influenza virus is more commonly found in flying birds and has been found in seabirds such as the Peruvian pelican, Inca tern, and the occasional Humboldt penguin<sup>23,58,63</sup>. Seabirds are asymptomatic during the infection process and can, therefore, infect many different bird species<sup>85</sup>. Studies have shown that the influenza virus is less common in penguins due to the prevalence of serum antibodies in certain species. These antibodies were found during serum data analyses that were performed to better understand the transmission and host properties of the virus in penguins<sup>23,73</sup>. Although the influenza virus is less common, a recent outbreak in southern Africa led to a mass mortality event of African penguins<sup>97</sup>. This shows that an outbreak in Peru could lead to a similar outcome to the African penguins.

As hosts for the virus, seabirds are greatly impacted and able to impact other species. The virus can replicate in the intestinal tract of the host bird where it can later be transmitted to other species leading to severe respiratory issues for many of these different animals<sup>58,85,86</sup>. Seabirds transmit the disease by direct contact, such as predation and feeding on the seabirds, or indirect contact, such as contact with contaminated water or feces left by the birds. Another process of transmission of the disease may include airborne particles that are released into the environment by the seabirds (Figure 16)<sup>86</sup>. Once transmitted, health problems include pneumonia, conjunctivitis, and possible mortality, even in mammals including humans<sup>62,85</sup>. The transmission of the disease shows the importance of the seabirds as host and how they easily transfer the virus to other species. This is important when understanding the impact that birds have on nearby species particularly along the coast of Punta San Juan. Punta San Juan is a host to rookeries of South American sea lions and the vulnerable Peruvian fur seals; whose populations may be affected by the virus if transmitted from the seabirds<sup>56</sup>.



Figure 16: Influenza A virus transmission to terrestrial and marine mammals<sup>86</sup>.

#### Flaviviruses

Flaviviruses, of the family *Flaviviridae*, is a grouping of over 70 different viruses. Flaviviruses are arboviruses, meaning that they are transmitted through arthropod vectors. These vectors include mosquitos and multiple tick species. Important flaviviruses include West Nile virus (WNV), Eastern equine encephalitis virus (EEE), Western equine encephalitis virus WEEV), and Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus (VEEV)<sup>52,53</sup>.

West Nile virus is transmitted through an arthropod vector such as moquitos. WNV is infectious to over 60 different vectors which allows for a greater potential for the virus to spread. Seabirds are an important host for WNV and the close proximity of their nests will lead to an increase in the number infections. Once infected with WNV, seabirds are able to transmit the virus to other birds and mammals, including humans. Symptoms associated with WNV include asymptomatic infections and possible encephalitis<sup>52</sup>.

Eastern equine encephalitis virus (EEEV) is another important flavivirus. EEEV is transmitted through mosquito vectors which will feed on birds and mammals. This particular virus will infect wild seabirds found in Peru and Brazil. Seabirds are popular hosts for this virus. Mosquitos that are not infected with EEEV will feed on the infected seabirds causing the transmission to other species. Mosquitos will transmit this virus to horses leading to many different health issues. Symptoms of EEEV in birds and horses will include fever, paralysis, and death. Outbreaks of EEEV have occurred in northern Brazil and infected over 50 different species of birds<sup>52</sup>.

Western equine encephalitis virus (WEEV) is similar to EEEV due to their transmission and host species. WEEV is transmitted by arthropod vectors which are primarily mosquitos. The mosquitos will feed on birds and other mammals which act as a host for this virus. Symptoms of WEEV include fever, fatigue, changes in limb movement, and possible mortality. Mortality rates are lower in birds infected with WEEV in comparison to EEEV<sup>52</sup>.

Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus (VEEV) is also transmitted by an arthropod vector. Birds are occasionally hosts for this virus which is unique when compared to other flaviviruses. Symptoms of this virus include high fever, convulsions, and death. Major outbreaks of this virus have occurred in Columbia and Venezuela leading to mass mortality of many horses. If seabirds become a major host for this virus, Peruvian species can greatly amplify this virus leading to future outbreaks and mortality events<sup>52</sup>.

Coastal farming practices are popular in Peru. Due to the nesting preferences of seabirds in Peru, the amplification of these different flaviviruses could increase. This could be a great concern for transmission. Mosquitos that feed on infected birds can transmit the viruses to other species leading to major health issues and possible mortality. Due to the amplified transmission, Peruvian farming could be strongly impacted by these viruses.

#### **Contaminants**

Alongside the different diseases and viruses impacting seabirds, contaminants are also a significant factor to their health. Due to the abundance of chemicals released into the environment, seabirds, in general, are exposed to different chemicals and pollutants by direct contact, inhalation and ingestion<sup>18</sup>. Increasing human populations and industrialization in nearby regions around Punta San Juan increase the likelihood of seabird exposure to a suite of chemicals<sup>3</sup>. It is believed that due to human input, in the form of open-pit iron ore and copper mines, seabirds are accumulating large amounts of different elements that lead to toxic conditions. These mines release chemical wastes into the marine environment which are incorporated into the regional food web and are transferred to all trophic members<sup>2,3</sup>. These contaminants can also be released into the environment through natural sources such as volcanic activity. Dominant contaminants introduced into the environment that affect these seabirds include persistent organic pollutants (POPs) and perfluorinated compounds (PFCs). POPs include certain contaminants such as polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) and organochlorine pesticides (OCPs)<sup>3,16</sup>. These contaminants are known to cause problems such as disruptions to the function of internal body systems, reduced reproduction success, and eggshell thinning, all contributing to population declines<sup>3</sup>. Due to the biomagnification of these contaminants throughout the food chain, seabirds are at great risk of being affected. Ingestion of materials such as plastics leads to an increase of PCBs and OCPs compounds found in seabird tissues<sup>25</sup>. Using seabirds to study the accumulation of these contaminants in the marine environment is often very useful. Seabirds are sensitive to environmental changes including the introduction of chemicals<sup>18,70</sup>. Seabirds are found globally

and in regions where contaminants are easily spread throughout the terrestrial and marine environments<sup>18</sup>.

Seabirds can be used as indicators or monitors of the health of the environment. Pollutants and chemicals ranging from oil spills to heavy metals and their effects on seabirds and the environment can be assessed by studying their impacts on seabird health. The accumulation of certain heavy metals may be due to an increase in the prey of the seabirds and can be associated with feeding habits. Additionally, water, air, and soil are sources of metals (Figure 17)<sup>18</sup>. These contaminants can affect the environment and cause seabirds to leave or prove to be fatal in many different species<sup>43</sup>.

To study these concentrations, rates of contamination, and effect in seabirds, different body tissues are collected and analyzed, particularly feathers and blood<sup>18,70</sup>. Mercury is a major component of many anthropogenic sources, such as mines and petroleum refining, and it can contaminate many trophic levels in food webs in both the inorganic and methylated forms<sup>2</sup>. Mercury has been found in many of the seabird species along the coast of Peru and can be associated with their prey items such as anchovy found in the Humboldt Current. Mercury biomagnifies throughout the food web<sup>2,77</sup>. Mercury exposure and accumulation can have a variety of different health effects on seabirds, including survivability and reproduction, behavioral changes, and nervous system issues<sup>2,18</sup>. Mercury and other heavy metals have also shown to affect the eggs of different seabirds, particularly eggshell thinning. Seabird eggs are highly important in contamination studies because they can reflect the concentration of metals present in the maternal tissues<sup>3,88</sup>. Seabirds such as penguins are highly sensitive to these changes and over time population declines can occur if there is continual input of contaminants into the Peruvian environment<sup>16,88</sup>.

#### **Food Restrictions and Growth**

Seabirds provide information on the health of the environment and any changes that may be occurring. Because of this, seabirds act as indicators, or sentinels, for the environment that they inhabit<sup>20,43,70</sup>. Prey availability and food restrictions can provide important information on the survival and growth of seabirds<sup>68</sup>. Conditions that lead to limitations in prey availability can cause several issues for seabirds. These will generally include adult seabirds leaving their nests for longer periods to find food, reduction in breeding, and reduced food for chicks which later



Figure 17: Intake of contaminants through different mediums by seabirds<sup>18</sup>.

leads to lower growth rates of the young birds<sup>20,29,68</sup>. Longer foraging periods can be seen in species such as the Humboldt penguin and Guanay cormorant during periods of El Niño, where their prey leave the Peruvian waters to escape the higher than normal sea surface temperatures and leads to reduced production<sup>9,29</sup>. Tern chicks that are subjected to food restrictions have shown significant differences in the growth patterns when compared to non-food restricted chicks. Smaller head and bill sizes, and wing chord sizes were recorded for species that were limited in food<sup>68</sup>.

#### **Competition Restrictions**

Competition restrictions focus on the competition among species for food. Each of the five seabirds reviewed are endemic to the western coast of South America. This means that they are found in a limited region and have the ability to greatly affect one another with regards to prey availability. These seabirds feed at the same trophic level, primarily on popular schooling fishes such as the anchovy and sardine<sup>8,29,80</sup>. Many of these seabirds will feed on different species when necessary; however, they may spend a large amount of time foraging for their prey. Guanay cormorants will generally forage for shorter periods of time when their prey is easily accessible, but they have also been observed searching for more than 6 hours in order to find food<sup>96</sup>. This extended time from their nests could lead to predation on eggs and chicks as well as less nutrients for the young seabirds. Common in these seabirds is the reduction in growth size due to the lower availability of prey<sup>68</sup>. Competition restrictions can also include pressures such as overfishing caused by humans<sup>54,89</sup>. The overfishing of these important fish species leads to greater intra- and interspecific competition due to the large reduction in the available species.

#### **Environmental Restrictions**

Environmental restrictions are associated mostly with inter-annual conditions that may cause prey species to leave the area or die-off. Frequent environmental conditions may not affect the survivability of the seabirds; however, major anomalies such as ENSO can cause changes in the availability of prey and the health of seabirds. El Niño occurs every 2-7 years and causes increased sea surface temperatures and a reduction in the coastal primary production<sup>41</sup>. This then leads to a nutrient-poor marine environment for the seabirds and their prey<sup>40,41,47</sup>. Changes to the marine environment cause the large populations of schooling fishes to leave the region or move

to deeper waters<sup>80,94,101</sup>. The seabirds are forced to either follow their prey farther distances or change their prey during these periods. Longer foraging strategies have been observed; however, they may lead to abandoned nests and chick mortality due to predation or chick starvation<sup>96</sup>. Food shortages also lead to changes in breeding patterns. Scarce food supplies require seabirds to prioritize foraging over breeding, leading to fewer chicks in the following years. The energy expended by seabirds during foraging is a major indication of food shortages. Seabird activity greatly increases as food becomes scarce, causing stress for adults attempting to find food<sup>20</sup>. Strong environmental anomalies can cause lasting effects which may lead to seabird populations being unable to recover in subsequent years.

#### Anthropogenic Restrictions

Human interactions with the Peruvian environment have caused many problems for the seabirds. Many of the seabirds found in the Punta San Juan Reserve are known as guano birds due to their production of large amounts of guano (bird fecal matter and uric acid)<sup>105</sup>. Guano is a highly important resource utilized by Humboldt penguins and Inca terns for nesting burrows<sup>8,11,98,106</sup>. Commercial guano harvesting for fertilizer began in the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century when the seabird populations were flourishing; populations consisted of hundreds of thousands of individuals<sup>105</sup>. Periods of aggressive harvests has led to nesting site lost by Humboldt penguins and some Inca terns and habitat destruction and disturbance for many of the other seabirds<sup>8,9,11</sup>. The destruction of habitat leads to higher mortality rate due to abandoned eggs and young seabirds. Reduced nesting materials also resulted in greater susceptibility to predation<sup>105</sup>. The introduction of humans to this environment has also led to the introduction of invasive species such as chickens, that bring new diseases, and dogs, that act as invasive predators<sup>29</sup>.

These impacts are not limited to the guano harvesting of the region. Major fisheries along the coast increase the competition for food. Because of the highly productive coastal waters of Peru, a large anchovy fishery is supported<sup>69</sup>. The anchovy fishery has become the largest fishery in the world, capturing between 2 and 12 million metric tons (mt) between 1960 and 1970 and reaching more than 12 million by 1972<sup>17,54,90</sup>. Recent capture numbers between years 2000-2008 shows a steady harvest amount anywhere from 6 to 9 million mt<sup>90</sup>. Large-scale changes to the anchovy populations can be drastic for the seabirds, particularly enhanced during El Niño years<sup>35,54</sup>. Day and night commercial fishing for anchovies has led to increases of seabird

bycatch. Between the years of 1991 and 1996, bycatch was a major issue for the Humboldt penguin. Approximately 1,500 penguins were caught in drifting gill nets which led to a major decrease in their population<sup>29</sup>. Fishers will also change their gear and fishing areas depending on the species that are being followed<sup>29,69</sup>. This then leads to different and possibly more seabirds being caught in the drifting nets.

Many anthropogenic impacts have also decreased over time. Certain efforts have been enforced to promote the survival of different endemic and vulnerable seabirds found in Peru. The creation of the wall in the Punta San Juan Reserve provides the seabirds with protection from natural predators as well as humans that may attempt to enter the reserve<sup>105</sup>. The formation of the Guano Administration Company led to a reduction in the guano harvest in the Punta San Juan Reserve. This protects the resources for the seabirds and provides a more natural habitat<sup>21</sup>. The fisheries are also being regulated to reduce the bycatch of the seabirds while also sustainably harvesting the anchovies<sup>90</sup>. The environment is also being tested for contaminants to better understand and reduce the introduced amounts. This will overall lead to healthier seabird populations for the future.

#### Conclusions

Punta San Juan, Peru is a guano reserve which is home to five major endemic seabird species. The Peruvian coastline is located along a highly productive current system, the Humboldt Current System (HCS). The HCS is an area of strong upwelling creating a very diverse and complex food chain and attracting a very important prey fish, the Peruvian anchovy<sup>28,72,101</sup>. The Peruvian anchovy (*Engraulis ringens*) is the main prey item for each of the endemic seabirds located in the guano reserve<sup>44,80</sup>. Changes in the populations of this particular prey species has shown to cause behavioral changes in the seabirds. Longer foraging trips and reductions in breeding have occurred due to prey availability<sup>96</sup>. Movement away from the Peruvian coastline by these anchovies is primarily related to environmental fluctuations that occur periodically.

El Niño Southern Oscillation (ENSO) is a phenomenon which causes increased sea surface temperatures and wind pattern changes<sup>47,54</sup>. Changes to the wind patterns decrease the upwelling that occurs in the HCS along the Peruvian coast. The reduction in the upwelling leads to a less productive environment, which along with the increased sea surface temperatures, causes the prey species to leave the region<sup>5,40,41,47</sup>. This leads to an increase of stress on the seabirds to find food and feed their chicks. ENSO events occur periodically, approximately every 2-7 years, and have been associated with population declines in each of the studied seabirds<sup>41</sup>.

Environmental stressors are only some of the major issues that these seabirds must overcome. Diseases such as Lyme disease, avian malaria, Newcastle disease, and avian influenza A have the potential to cause significant health issues. Severe respiratory problems, paralysis, changes in appetite, blindness, head tremors, and mortality have been associated with these particular diseases<sup>1,30,58,85,86</sup>. Viruses such as eastern, western, and Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus, and West Nile virus can also lead to a high fever, paralysis, and possible mortality<sup>52</sup>. Environmental and anthropogenic stressors, such as aggressive guano harvesting, can increase the potential of infection by these different diseases by increasing birds' stress levels. Increased time away from the nest due to longer foraging trips can lead to exhaustion. This condition, when accompanied by a lack of food, can lead to weakness in the bodies of the seabirds<sup>20,68</sup>. Seabirds affected by the diseases have symptoms that will cause them to be unable to leave the nest in order to forage for food, leading to mortality<sup>30</sup>.

Contaminants are also a major factor that contributes to the health of seabirds. Persistent organic pollutants (POPs), which include polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs), organochlorine pesticides (OCPs), and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), as well as perfluorinated compounds (PFCs), are known to cause disruptions to internal body systems and reduced reproduction success leading to population declines<sup>3,16</sup>. Heavy metals introduced into the environment through anthropogenic sources such as mines are able to biomagnify quickly throughout the food chain<sup>2,25,77</sup>. Heavy metals cause problems that range from disruptions to the seabirds' internal body systems to reductions in their reproductive success. These major issues cause drastic population declines<sup>3</sup>.

Many of these issues have an additive impact on the populations. The clustering of seabirds at Punta San Juan and other sites may cause them to be at an increased health risk. Due to clustering of nests in different locations as well as smaller population sizes, combinations of disease and environmental conditions can cause major complications for the survivability of the species. The clustering of these species causes them to become more concentrated in certain areas leading to an increase in their susceptibility to these conditions. During ENSO years,

44

healthy seabirds are strongly affected by the environmental stressors that occur. The birds that contract certain diseases have weaker immune systems causing them to be affected by these environmental events at a greater degree. Contaminants will cause major disruptions to the body's organ functions as they bioaccumulate in the tissues. During ENSO periods, the environmental conditions will cause prey availability to change<sup>5,40,41,47</sup>. This can lead to a potential decrease in the contaminant accumulation in the food web or introduce new ones as the birds are forced to forage on different prey and/or in different forage grounds. The biomagnification of contaminants in the food web could be reduced leading to reduced contamination levels in seabirds. This could potentially help to counteract the impact of the environmental disease stressors that the seabirds are facing. The environmental and anthropogenic stressors, contaminants, and disease issues each lead to major health problems for the seabirds but, combined, create a convoluted web of stress responses.

## **Literature Cited**

- Adkesson MJ, Langan JN. Metabolic Bone Disease in juvenile Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*): investigation of ionized calcium, parathyroid hormone, and vitamin D<sub>3</sub> as diagnostic parameters. *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*. 2007;38:85-92.
- 2. Adkesson MJ, Levengood JM, Scott JW, Schaeffer DJ, Panno B, Langan JN, Cárdenas-Alayza S, James-Yi S. Analysis of toxic and essential elements in the blood and feathers of Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*) at Punta San Juan, Peru. 2019;1-27.
- Adkesson MJ, Levengood JM, Scott JW, Schaeffer DJ, Langan JN, Cárdenas-Alayza S, de la Puente S, Majluf P, Yi S. Assessment of polychlorinated biphenyls, organochlorine pesticides, and polybrominated diphenyl ethers in the blood of Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*) from the Punta San Juan marine protected area, Peru. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases*. 2018;54:1-11.
- 4. Alexander DJ. Newcastle disease and other avian paramyxoviruses. *International Office of Epizootics*. 2000;19:443-462.
- Arntz WE, Gallardo VA, Gutiérrez D, Isla E, Levin LA, Mendo J, Neira C, Rowe GT, Tarazona J, Wolff M. El Niño and similar perturbation effects on the benthos of the Humboldt, California, and Benguela Current upwelling ecosystems. *Advances in Geosciences*. 2006;6:243-265.
- 6. Bakun A, Weeks SJ. The marine ecosystem off Peru: What are the secrets of its fishery productivity and what might its future hold? *Progress in Oceanography*. 2008;79:290-299.
- Barange M, Coetzee J, Takasuka A, Hill K, Gutierrez M, Oozeki Y, van der Lingen C, Agostini V. Habitat expansion and contraction in anchovy and sardine populations. *Progress in Oceanography*. 2009;83:251-260.
- 8. BirdLife International. *Larosterna inca. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species*. 2018; Available at: https://www.iucnredlist.org/species/22694834/132576903
- 9. BirdLife International. *Leucocarbo bougainvilliorum*. *The IUCN Red List for Birds*. 2019; Available at: http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/factsheet/22696810
- 10. BirdLife International. *Pelecanus thagus. The IUCN Red List for Birds.* 2019; Avaialable at: http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/factsheet/peruvian-pelican-pelecanus-thagus
- BirdLife International. Spheniscus humboldti. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. 2019; Available at: http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/factsheet/humboldt-penguinspheniscus-humboldti
- 12. BirdLife International. *Spheniscus magellanicus*. *The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species*. 2020; Available at: http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/factsheet/magellanic-penguin-spheniscus-magellanicus
- 13. BirdLife International. *Sula variegata. The IUCN Red List for Birds.* 2019; Available at: http://datazone.birdlife.org/species/factsheet/22696686
- 14. Boersma PD. Population trends of the Galápagos penguins: impacts of El Niño and La Niña. *The Condor*. 1998;100:245-253.

- 15. Boersma, PD, Rebstock, GA, Stokes, DL, Majluf, P. Oceans apart: conservation model for two penguin species shaped by the marine environment. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*. 2007;335:217-225.
- Bouwman H, Govender D, Underhill L, Polder A. Chlorinated, brominated and fluorinated organic pollutants in African penguin eggs: 30 years since the previous assessment. *Chemosphere*. 2015;126:1-10.
- Broad K, Pfaff ASP, Glantz MH. Effective and equitable dissemination of seasonal-tointerannual climate forecasts: policy implications from the Peruvian fishery during El Niño 1997-1998. *Climate Change*. 2001;1:1-29.
- Burger J, Gochfeld M. Effects of chemicals and pollution on seabirds. In: Schreiber EA, Burger J, eds. *Biology of Marine Birds*. CRC Marine Biology, Boca Raton, Florida; 2002;486-514.
- Bussalleu AJ. Effects of nest and nest site characteristics on Humboldt penguins' breeding success at Punta San Juan, Peru: implications for conservation. *Thesis*. 2013;1-30.
- 20. Cairns DK. Seabirds as indicators of marine food supplies. *Biological Oceanography*. 1988;5:261-271.
- 21. Cárdenas-Alayza S, Cardeña-Mormontoy MA. The Punta San Juan Project-protecting one of the world's largest colonies of Humboldt penguins. *The Penguin TAG Conservation Newsletter*. 2012;16:10-15.
- 22. Chavez FP, Messié M. A comparison of eastern boundary upwelling ecosystems. *Progress in Oceanography*. 2009;83:80-96.
- Clarke J, Kerry K. Diseases and parasites of penguins. *Penguin Conservation*. 2000;13:5-24.
- Clifford CM, Hoogstraal H, Radovsky FJ, Stiller D, Kelrans JE. Ornithodoros (Alectorobius) amblus (Acarina: Ixodoidea: Argasidae): Identity, marine bird and human hosts, virus infections, and distributions in Peru. Journal of Parasitology. 1980;66:312-323.
- 25. Colabuono FI, Taniguchi S, Montone RC. Polychlorinated biphenyls and organochlorine pesticides in plastics ingested by seabirds. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. 2010;60:630-634.
- Crawford, RJM, Jahncke, J. Comparison of trends in abundance of guano-producing seabirds in Peru and southern Africa. *South African Journal of Marine Science*. 1999;21:145-156.
- 27. Cury P, Bakun A, Crawford RJM, Jarre A, Quiñones RA, Shannon LJ, Verheye HM. Small pelagics in upwelling systems: patterns of interaction and structural changes in "Wasp-Waist" ecosystems. *Journal of Marine Science*. 2000;57:603-618.
- 28. Daneri G, Dellarossa V, Quiñones R, Jacob B, Montero P, Uloa O. Primary production and community respiration in the Humboldt Current system off chile and associated oceanic areas. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*. 2000;197:41-49.
- 29. de la Puente S, Bussalleu A, Cardeña M, Valdés-Velasquez A, Majluf P, Simeone A. Humboldt Penguin (*Spheniscus humboldti*). *Penguins: Natural History and Conservation*. 2013;1:269-287.

- Diel DG, Miller PJ, Wolf PC, Mickley RM, Musante AR, Emanueli DC, Shively KJ, Pedersen K, Afonso CL. Characterization of Newcastle disease viruses isolated from cormorant and gull species in the United States in 2010. *Avian Diseases*. 2012;56:128-133.
- Dietrich M, Gómez-Díaz E, McCoy KD. Worldwide distribution and diversity of seabird ticks: implications for the ecology and epidemiology of tick-borne pathogens. *Vector-Bourne and Zoonotic Diseases*. 2011;11:453-470.
- 32. Dimitrov KM, Ramey AM, Qiu X, Bahl J, Afonso CL. Temporal, geographic, and host distribution of avian paramyxovirus 1 (Newcastle disease virus). *Infection, Genetics, and Evolution*. 2016;39:22-34.
- 33. Duffy DC. Aspects of the ecology of blue-footed and Peruvian boobies at the limits of their ranges on Isla Lobos de Tierra, Peru. *Colonial Waterbirds*. 1987;10:45-49.
- 34. Duffy DC. Competition for nesting space among Peruvian guano birds. *The Auk*. 1983;100:680-688.
- 35. Duffy DC. Environmental uncertainty and commercial fishing: effects on Peruvian guano birds. *Biological Conservation*. 1983;26:227-238.
- 36. Duffy DC, Hays C, Plenge MA. The conservation status of Peruvian seabirds. *ICBP Technical Publication*. 1984;2:245-259.
- 37. Duffy DC. The ecology of tick parasitism on densely nesting Peruvian seabirds. *Ecology*. 1983;64:110-119.
- 38. Duffy DC. The foraging ecology of Peruvian seabirds. The Auk. 1983; 100:800-810.
- 39. Duignan PJ. Diseases of penguins. Surveillance. 2001;24:5-11.
- 40. Escribano R, Daneri G, Farías L, Gallardo VA, González HE, Gutiérrez D, Lange CB, Morales CE, Pizarro O, Ulloa O, Braun M. Biological and chemical consequences of the 1997–1998 El Niño in the Chilean coastal upwelling system: a synthesis. Deep Sea Research II. 2004;51:2389-2411.
- 41. Espinoza-Morriberón D, Echevin V, Colas F, Tam J, Ledesma J, Vásquez L, Graco M. Impacts of El Niño events on the Peruvian upwelling system productivity. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans*. 2017;122:5423–5444.
- 42. Espinoza P, Bertrand A. Revisiting Peruvian anchovy (Engraulis ringens) trophodynamics provides a new vision of the Humboldt Current system. *Progress in Oceanography*. 2008;79:215-227.
- 43. Frere E, Gandini PA. Aspects of the breeding biology of the red-legged cormorant *Phalacrocorax gaimardi* on the Atlantic coast of South America. *Marine Ornithology*. 2001;29:67-70.
- 44. Furness RW, Camphuysen CJ. Seabirds as monitors of the marine environment. *Journal* of Marine Science. 1997;54:726-737.
- 45. Graco MI, Ledesma J, Flores G, Girón M. Nutrientes, oxígeno, y procesos biogeoquímicos en el sistema de surgencias de la corriente de Humboldt frente a Perú. *Peruvian Journal of Biology*. 2007;14:117–128.
- 46. Gochfeld M. Mercury levels in some seabirds of the Humboldt Current, Peru. *Environmental Pollution (Series A).* 1980;22:197-205.

- 47. Hays C. Effects of the 1982-1983 El Niño on Humboldt penguin colonies in Peru. *Biological Conservation*. 1986;36:169-180.
- 48. Herling C, Culik BM, Hennicke JC. Diet of the Humboldt penguin (*Spheniscus humboldti*) in northern and southern Chile. *Marine Biology*. 2005;14:13-25.
- Hennicke JC, Culik BM. Foraging performance and reproductive success of Humboldt penguins in relation to prey availability. *Marine Progress Ecology Series*. 2005;296:173-181.
- Hoogstraal H, Wassef HY, Hays C, Kelrans JE. Ornithodoros (Alectorobius) spheniscus N. sp. [Acarina: Ixodoidea: Argasidae: Ornithodoros (Alectorobius) capensis group], a tick parasite of the Humboldt penguin in Peru. Journal of Parasitology. 1985;71:635-644.
- 51. Hoysak DJ, Weatherhead PJ. Sampling blood from birds: a technique and an assessment of its effect. *The Condor 93*. 1991;746-752.
- 52. Huang YJS, Higgs S, Horne KM, Vanlandingham DL. Flavivirus-mosquito interactions. *Viruses*. 2014; 6:4703-4730.
- 53. Hubálek Z, Rudolf I, Nowotny N. Arboviruses pathogenic for domestic and wild animals. *Advances in Virus Research.* 2014; 89:201-275.
- 54. Idyll CP. The anchovy crisis. Scientific American. 1973;228:22-29.
- 55. IUCN Red List. Humboldt Penguin. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. 2019; Available at: <u>https://www.iucnredlist.org/species/22697817/132605004</u>
- 56. IUCN Red List. South American Fur Seal. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. 2019; Available at: <u>https://www.iucnredlist.org/species/2055/45223529</u>
- 57. Jaksic FM. Ecological effects of El Niño in terrestrial ecosystems of western South America. *Ecography*. 2001; 24:241-250.
- 58. Jensen TH, Andersen JH, Hjulsager CK, Chriél M, Bertelsen MF. Evaluation of a commercial competitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of avian influenza virus subtype H5 antibodies in zoo birds. *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*. 2017;48:882-885.
- 59. Jordán R. The predation of guano birds on the Peruvian anchovy (*Engraulis Ringens Jenyns*). California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations. 1966;11:105-109.
- 60. Kane OJ, Uhart MM, Rago V, Pereda AJ, Smith JR, Van Buren A, Clark JA, Boersma PD. Avian pox in Magellanic penguins (*Spheniscus magellanicus*). *Journal of Wildlife Diseases*. 2012;48:790-794.
- 61. Kennedy M, Taylor SA, Nádvorník P, Spencer HG. The phylogenetic relationships of the extant pelicans inferred from DNA sequence data. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*. 2013;66:215-222.
- 62. Kuiken T, Fouchier RAM, Rimmelzwaan GF, Osterhaus ADME. Emerging viral diseases in waterbirds. In: Boere GC, Galbraith CA, Stroud DA, eds. *Waterbirds around the world*. The Stationery Office, Edinburgh, UK; 2006;418-421.
- 63. Lang AS, Lebarbenchon C, Ramey AM, Robertson GJ, Waldenström J, Wille M. Assessing the role of seabirds in the ecology of influenza A viruses. *Avian Diseases*. 2016;60:378-386.

- 64. Ludynia K, Garthe S, Luna-Jorquera G. Distribution and foraging behaviour of the Peruvian booby (*Sula variegata*) off northern Chile. *Journal of Ornithology*. 2010;151:103-111.
- 65. Luna-Jorquera G, Garthe S, Sepulveda FG, Weichler T, Vásquez JA. Population size of Humboldt penguins assessed by combined terrestrial and at-sea counts. *Waterbirds: The International Journal of Waterbird Biology*. 2000;23:506-510.
- 66. Luna-Jorquera G, Culik BM. Diving behaviour of Humboldt penguins *Spheniscus humboldti* in northern Chile. *Marine Ornithology*. 1999;27:67-76.
- 67. Luna-Jorquera G, Culik BM. Metabolic rates of swimming Humboldt penguins. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*. 2000;203:301-309.
- 68. Lyons DE, Roby DD. Validating growth and development of a seabird as an indicator of food availability: captive-reared Caspian Tern chicks fed ad libitum and restricted diets. *Journal of Field Ornithology*. 2011;82:88-100.
- 69. Majluf P, Babcock EA, Riveros JC, Schreiber MA, Alderete W. Catch and bycatch of seabirds and marine mammals in the small-scale fishery of Punta San Juan, Peru. *Conservation Biology*. 2002;16:1333-1343.
- Mallory ML, Robinson SA, Hebert CE, Forbes MR. Seabirds as indicators of aquatic ecosystem conditions: A case for gathering multiple proxies of seabird health. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. 2010;60:7-12.
- Miller GD, Hofkin BV, Snell H, Hahn A, Miller RD. Avian malaria and Marek's Disease: potential threats to Galapagos penguins *Spheniscus mendiculus*. *Marine Ornithology*. 2001;29:43–46.
- 72. Montecino V, Lange CB. The Humboldt Current system: ecosystem components and processes, fisheries, and sediment studies. *Progress in Oceanography*. 2009;83:65-79.
- 73. Morgan IR, Westbury HA, Caple IW, Campbell J. A survey of virus infection in sub-Antarctic penguins on Macquarie Island, Southern Ocean. Austrailian Veterinary Journal. 1981;57:333-335.
- 74. Muzaffar SB, Ydenberg RC, Jones IL. Avian influenza: an ecological and evolutionary perspective for waterbird scientists. *Waterbirds*. 2006;29:243-406.
- 75. Niemeyer C, Favero CM, Kolesnikovas KM, Bhering RCC, Brandão P, Catão-Dias JL. Two different avipoxviruses associated with pox disease in Magellanic penguins (*Spheniscus magellanicus*) along the Brazilian coast. *Avian Pathology*. 2013;1:1-6.
- 76. Nuttall PA. Tick-bourne viruses in seabird colonies. The Seabird Report. 1984;7:31-41
- 77. Ochoa-acuña H, Sepúlveda MS, Gross TS. Mercury in feathers from Chilean birds: influence of location, feeding strategy, and taxonomic affiliation. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. 2002;44:340-349.
- 78. Ostfeld RS, Keesing F. Biodiversity and disease risk: the case of Lyme disease. *Conservation Biology*. 2000;14:722-728.
- Padilla LR, Whiteman NK, Merkel J, Huyvaert KP, Parker PG. Health assessment of seabirds on Isla Genovesa, Galápagos Islands. *Ornithological Monographs*. 2006;60:86-97.

- 80. Paola G, Saldana P. A bird-eye view on the spatio-temporal variability of the seasonal cycle in the northern Humboldt Current system: The case of guanay cormorant, Peruvian booby and Peruvian pelican. *Ecosystems*. 2016;1-260.
- Paredes R, Zavalaga CB. Nesting sites and nest types as important factors for the conservation of Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*). *Biological Conservation*. 2001;100:199-205.
- 82. Patterson SA, Morris-Pocock JA, Friesen VI. A multilocus phylogeny of the Sulidae (Aves: Pelecaniformes). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution. 2011;58:181-191.
- 83. Pieters W, Hoyer M, Verstappen F, Wolters M, Ijzer J, de Jong S, Cremers H, Kik M. Fatal *Ichthyocotylurus erraticus* infestation in Inca terns (*Larosterna inca*) in a zoological collection. *Avian Diseases*. 2014;58:333-336.
- Quintana F, Yorio P, Lisnizer N, Gatto A, Soria G. Diving behavior and foraging areas of the neotropic cormorant at a marine colony in Patagonia, Argentina. *Wilson Bulletin*. 2004;116:83-88.
- 85. Reed KD, Meece JK, Henkel JS, Shukla SK. Birds, migration, and emerging zoonoses: West Nile Virus, Lyme Disease, Influenza A, and enteropathogens. *Clinical Medicine and Research*. 2003;1:5-12.
- 86. Reperant LA, Rimmelzwaan GF, Kuiken T. Avian influenza viruses in mammals. *International Office of Epizootics*. 2009;28:137-159.
- 87. Sallaberry-Pincheira N, Gonzalez-Acuña D, Herrera-Tello Y, Dantas GPM, Luna-Jorquera G, Frere E, Valdés-Velasquez A, Simeone A, Vianna JA. Molecular epidemiology of avian malaria in wild breeding colonies of Humboldt and Magellanic penguins in South America. *EcoHealth*. 2014;12:267-277.
- 88. Schiavone A, Corsolini S, Borghesi N, Focardi S. Contamination profiles of selected PCB congeners, chlorinated pesticides, PCDD/Fs in Antarctic fur seal pups and penguin eggs. *Chemosphere*. 2009;76:264-269.
- 89. Schreiber EA. Climate and weather effects on seabirds. In: Schreiber EA, Burger J, eds. *Biology of Marine Birds*. CRC Marine Biology, Boca Raton, Florida; 2002;179-215.
- 90. Schreiber MA. The evolution of legal instruments and the sustainability of the Peruvian anchovy fishery. *Marine Policy*. 2012;36:78-89.
- 91. Silva N, Rojas N, Fedele A. Water masses in the Humboldt Current System: properties, distribution, and the nitrate deficit as a chemical water mass tracer for equatorial subsurface water off Chile. *Deep Sea Research II*. 2009;56:1004-1020.
- 92. Smith KM, Karesh WB, Majluf P, Paredes R, Zavalaga C, Reul AH, Stetter M, Braselton WE, Puche H, Cook RA. Health evaluation of free-ranging Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*) in Peru. Avian Diseases. 2008;52:130-135.
- 93. Stoskopf MK, Beier J. Avian malaria in African black-footed penguins. *Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association*. 1979;175:944-947.
- 94. Tam J, Taylor MH, Blaskovic V, Espinoza P, Ballón RM, Díaz E, Wosnitza-Mendo C, Argüelles J, Purca S, Ayón P, Quipuzcoa L, Gutiérrez D, Goya E, Ochoa N, Wolff M. Trophic modeling of the northern Humboldt Current ecosystem, Part I: Comparing trophic linkages under La Niña and El Niño conditions. *Progress in Oceanography*. 2008;79:352-365.

- 95. Taylor SA, Zavalaga CB, Friesen VI. Hybridization between blue-footed (*Sula nebouxii*) and Peruvian (*Sula variegate*) boobies in northern Peru. *Waterbirds*. 2010;33:251-257.
- 96. Taylor S, Leonard ML, Boness DJ. Aggressive nest intrusions by male Humboldt penguins. *The Condor*. 2001;103:162-165.
- 97. Uhart M, Vanstreels RET, Gallo L, Cook RA, Karesh WB. Serological survey for select infectious agents in wild Magellanic penguins (*Spheniscus magellanicus*) in Argentina, 1994-2008. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases*. 2020;56:66-81.
- 98. Verlando A, Márquez JC. Predation risk and nest-site selection in the Inca tern. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*. 2002;80:1117-1123.
- 99. Villouta G, Hargreaves R, Riveros V. Haematological and clinical biochemistry findings in captive Humboldt penguins (*Spheniscus humboldti*). *Avian Pathology*. 1997;26:851-858.
- 100. Watson MK, Langan JN, Allender MC, Cardeña M, Cárdenas-Alayza S, Adkesson MJ. Health assessment of guanay cormorant (*Phalacrocorax bougainvillii*) and Peruvian pelican (*Pelecanus thagus*) populations at Punta San Juan, Peru. *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*. 2020;1:1-35.
- 101. Weichler T, Garthe S, Luna-Jorquera G, Moraga J. Seabird distribution on the Humboldt Current in northern Chile in relation to hydrography, productivity, and fisheries. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*. 2004;61:148-154.
- 102. Weimerskirch H, Bertrand S, Silva J, Bost C, Peraltilla S. Foraging in guanay cormorant and Peruvian booby, the major guano-producing seabirds in the Humboldt Current System. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*. 2012;458:231-245.
- 103. Wilson RP, Wilson MP, Duffy DC, Araya BM, Klages N. Diving behaviour and prey of the Humboldt penguin (*Spheniscus humboldti*). *Journal of Ornithology*. 1989;130:75-79.
- 104. Zavalaga C, Paredes R. Humboldt penguins at Punta San Juan, Peru. *Penguin Conservation*. 1997;1:6-8.
- 105. Zavalaga CB, Paredes R. Foraging behavior and diet of the guanay cormorant. *South African Journal of Marine Science*. 1999;21:251-258.
- 106. Zavalaga CB, Plenge MA, Bertolero A. The breeding biology of the Peruvian tern (*Sternula lorata*) in Peru. *Waterbirds*. 2008;31:550-560.